
      

 

Memorandum       24 November 2021 

To: Commissioners 

 Robert Scott, Juliane Chetham, Gavin Lister and Councillor Chris Darby 

From: Eryn Shields 

 Team Leader, Regional, North, West and Islands Planning, Plans and Places 

 
 
Subject: Proposed Plan Change 5 (Whenuapai Plan Change) – Variation 1 Update #3 

 
1. The purpose of this Memorandum is to update the Panel on progress on the development of 

Variation 1 to Proposed Plan Change 5 Whenuapai. 
 

2. In the Memo to the Panel on 03 August 2021, I provided the following update  
 
This further technical work continues, but is not completed.  This now includes consideration of the 
implications of the 8 June 2021 Environment Court decision (NZEnvC 082) relating to the 
implementation of the National Policy Statement on Urban Development.  This means that the 
notification of variation 1 will be further delayed, as Council seeks to resolve those matters.   
 

3. Since this time Council staff have continued to work with the Supporting Growth Alliance, the 
Council’s Development Programme Office and Auckland Transport to clarify the nature of the 
infrastructure funding and financing requirements associated with Plan Change 5.  Progress is 
being made on this matter, however there remains a substantial deficit in terms of the funding of 
infrastructure for the wider transport network.  Council has also been awaiting the decisions on the 
suite of Drury private plan changes (in terms of the commissioners’ decisions relating to the funding 
to infrastructure) as that may assist in informing a way forward in Plan Change 5. 
 

4. Council has been considering the Government’s Resource Management (Enabling Housing Supply 
and Other Matters) Amendment Bill that is currently before Parliament.  Council has made a 
submission to the Environment Select Committee.    The amendments in the Bill, if enacted, will 
affect the Council’s approach to infrastructure funding and financing.  
 

5. The Bill also includes an amendment to Schedule 12.  The new Clause 31 that is proposed to be 
inserted will affect Plan Change 5.   Plan Change 5 does not include the Medium Density 
Residential Standards contained in a new Schedule 3A that is to be included in the Act.  If Clause 
31 proceeds as drafted, Plan Change 5 will have to be withdrawn.  Council has made a submission 
to the Environment Select Committee on this matter (amongst others) and I attach the relevant 
paragraphs (4.77 – 4.82) as Appendix 1.  The Council considers it to be appropriate to await the 
passage of the Bill before determining what next steps are taken for Plan Change 5.   
 

6. I will update the Panel following the passage of the Resource Management (Enabling Housing 
Supply and Other Matters) Amendment Bill.  Council may, in some cases, undertake further 
meetings with submitters to Plan Change 5 as part of determining the next steps.    

 
Nāku noa, nā  

Eryn Shields 
APPENDIX 1  
 



 

 

Excerpt from Auckland Council submission on the  
Resource Management (Enabling Housing Supply and Other Matters) Amendment Bill 
 

 

 
 


